Deri Primary School
“Working together to be the best we can be – 

Gorau gweithio – cyd weithio”
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‘Deri Primary School is a very happy and inclusive school where pupils are keen and enthusiastic about their learning.’
                                                                        Estyn July 2012
DERI PRIMARY SCHOOL

Mr Paul Hamer
Glynmarch Street
HEADTEACHER
    



     

Deri
TEL: 01443 875516

Bargoed
FAX: 01443 875516

Caerphilly
EMAIL: dripa@caerphilly.gov.uk
CF81 9HZ
WEB -SITE : deripimaryschool.co.uk
Dear Parent/Carer,
The choice of school for your child is a very important one.

We hope that you find the information within this prospectus helpful. If you have not already visited our school, we would encourage you to do so, so that you can learn more about life at Deri Primary School.

Deri Primary School is an English medium school situated in a rural area serving a small village, about three miles north of Bargoed. It is a local authority, maintained community primary school which caters for boys and girls aged 3-11 years. In addition, we have a Resource Base which provides up to 8 places for pupils with special educational needs.

All the staff at Deri Primary bring great commitment and professionalism to their job of teaching and caring for children. If you decide to choose our school for your child, we look forward to working in partnership with you and hope that you and your child will be very happy.

Please contact us if you would like to arrange a visit to the school or if we can be of further help in any way.

Yours faithfully,
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Paul Hamer                                        Anette Goss
Paul Hamer                                                    Anette Goss
Headteacher                                                  Chair of Governors 

Our Vision, Aims and Values
Deri Primary School is a happy, caring and inclusive school.  We are committed to developing the “whole child” and our small school ethos fosters this perfectly.

Our school values are as follows:

RESPECT



HONESTY



PEACE

SIMPLICITY


           CO-OPERATION


FREEDOM

RESPONSIBILITY


UNITY



HAPPINESS

TOLERANCE

School Aims

To provide a caring community within which children feel happy, secure and confident, and are able to develop their individual physical, intellectual, creative, moral and social potential.

· To provide equal access to learning opportunities for all pupils, irrespective of gender, ethnic background or disability.

· To extend the children’s moral and religious awareness whereby attitudes of co-operation, tolerance, empathy and respect are nurtured.

· To enable all children, whatever their abilities, to recognise their own unique worth and to accept responsibility for their own behaviour.

· To provide an environment which demonstrates the value we place on the varied cultures, abilities and experiences of the children.

· To appreciate human achievement and aspirations.
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To encourage pupils to use their skills and knowledge positively.

· To develop the ability to question.

· To foster skills for learning independently.

· To take every opportunity to recognise both effort and achievement.

· To develop a partnership between parents and the school so that together they work for the mutual benefit of all.

· To foster links with the pupils’ community.  

School Motto

“Working together to be the best we can be”

“Gorau gweithio – cyd weithio”
Vision and Mission Statement

“We at Deri believe that every child’s needs must be met and that each child should be encouraged to develop to their true potential.  Deri is very much a community school and we want the best for everyone connected with it”.

“This is our school, each day is important, each one of us is special, and we work together to be the best we can be”.
Deri Primary School – Staff list – September 2017

School Based Staff
Mr Paul Hamer
           -
Headteacher 

Mrs Susan Martin   

-
Deputy Headteacher Yr4/5/6 (D4)
Miss Rebecca Rees

-
Teacher Year 3/4
Mrs Michelle Winston
-
Teacher Year 1/2
Miss Cassie Jones             -         Teacher Nursery/Reception

Mrs Alyson James

-
Teacher Resource Base
Ms Shona Morgan

-
Teacher Resource Base
Mrs Andrea Evans

-
Teaching Assistant – Resource Base
Mrs Karen Hughes-Jones
-
Teaching Assistant – Foundation Phase
Miss Charlene James
-
Teaching Assistant – KS2
Mrs Helen Holifield

-
Teaching Assistant – Basic Skills/Pupil Support – KS2
Mrs Rhiun McBurney
-
Administrative Assistants

Mrs Jackie Horrell

-
Lunchtime Supervisory Assistant

Ms Adele Horrell

-
Lunchtime Supervisory Assistant
Mrs Cheryl Phillips

- 
Lunchtime Supervisory Assistant
Miss Sarah Woodward
-
Lunchtime Supervisory Assistant

Mr Paul Parry

-
School Caretaker

Peripatetic Staff

Miss Ruth Jones 

-
Violin Teacher

Mrs Rees


- 
weekly Pea Sax lessons 
Catering Staff

Mrs Sarah Gerrish

-
School Cook

Mrs Theresa Matthews
-
Catering Assistant

Inclusion based staff

Mrs Mel Donegani

-
Teaching Assistant/Pupil Support IN SRB classroom
Miss Lara Gait

-
Teaching Assistant/Pupil Support IN SRB classroom
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‘Staff and governors share a purposeful vision and set a clear strategic direction for the school. This leads to high expectations for pupils’ wellbeing and achievement.’










Estyn July 2012
Deri Primary School Governing Body
The role of the governing body is to ensure that our school provides an effective education for our children and meets all the statutory requirements. This is a huge task, and our governors are committed and hard working. The day-to-day management of the school is delegated to the Headteacher and the governors act as ’critical friends’ to support any school improvement. Governors come from many areas of our community; some are parent governors, some appointed by the local authority and some are from local business or industry. If you are interested in becoming a governor, please contact the school. 

Chief Education
 Officer    

    Chair of Governors

Mrs Keri Cole         



     Mrs Annette Goss

Caerphilly  County Borough Council
     1 Bargoed Terrace,

Directorate of Education and Leisure
     Deri

Ty Penallta                                                    Bargoed

Tredomen



                CF81 9JA

Ystrad Mynach

Hengoed   CF82 7PG

Telephone 01443 815588



    Telephone 01443 879131

Governors:

Jason Banks





 John Vincent

Helen Hadfield




Lisa Jones
Hayley Bowen




Ann Walker

Annette Goss




Dr Linda Evans
Anthony Nolan Rice



          Claire McLaughlan

David Hardacre
Susan Martin
.

Classroom organisation

The school has five classes, one of which is a special Resource Base which caters for children from the area.  The other four are mainstream classes which contain children of different age groups.  This is because our intake of children is quite small.

Current classes

Dosbarth Un (N/R)
          

 -
Miss C. Jones

Dosbarth Dau /Yr 1/2)                   -         Mrs M. Winston


Dosbarth Tri (Y3/4)                        -        Miss R. Rees

Dosbarth Pedwar (Y4/5/6)             -        Mrs S. Martin

Dosbarth Pump (SRB)
 -        Mrs A. James/Ms S. Morgan


Admission Arrangements
The number of children on roll at present is 98.  Admission arrangements are in accordance with Caerphilly County Borough Council policy. 

Children and parents wishing to view the school prior to starting, either during or after school hours will be most welcome. Please telephone to arrange.

Parents interested in gaining a place in the school must apply on the official CCBC forms.  There are three entry points and three separate applications – Rising 3, Nursery and Reception (pupils transferring from another school at any time must follow the same procedure).  
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School Uniform
A school is often judged by the appearance of its pupils and a smart standard of dress helps create a positive image and a sense of belonging. It is with this in mind that we encourage children to wear our distinctive school uniform.

The school colours are royal blue, grey, black and white. White polo shirts and royal blue sweaters/cardigans with the school logo can be bought from CC Sports in Bargoed or from most big supermarkets.
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General
· Royal blue sweatshirts/cardigans 

· White polo shirt

· Black / grey trousers / skirt

P.E.

· Navy/black shorts

· White T-shirt or a coloured t-shirt 
in your child’s house colours with 
logo from CC sports
· Trainers

Low-heeled sensible black or navy shoes are essential as children’s feet are still developing and can so easily be damaged by fashion shoes. We would ask for the wearing of trainers to be restricted to out-door games sessions. But if trainers are worn for school uniform please ensure they are black. The school has a ‘no jewellery’ policy.  Children who can tell the time may wear a watch.

Lost Property

Lost property is handed in and placed in the lost property box. We are often unable to return items because they are not labelled.  We would ask parents to name tag every item of clothing worn by their child.

Our School Day
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Rising Threes
Morning - 9.00am – 11.30am

Foundation Phase
Morning – 9.00am – 12.00noon
Afternoon – 1.00pm – 3.15pm
Key Stage 2 
Morning – 9.00am – 12.15noon
Afternoon – 1.00pm – 3.15pm
A member of staff will be on duty in the yard at 8.50 a.m.  At 8:55 a.m. the bell will ring – children will line up and be sent into school.  (On wet days children may enter the Nursery/Reception classroom at 8.50 a.m.). Parents wishing to see teachers must make an appointment after school. The member of staff on duty will pass on any messages in the morning. A teacher is at both exits at the end of every day as the pupils leave school. The headteacher is often on the playground before and after the school day. 

‘The school is a very well ordered and caring community where staff place a high priority on pupils’ wellbeing.’ 

Estyn July 2012
Lunchtime

School lunches need to be booked at registration on the day they are needed. We ask you to send the money with your child at the beginning of the week. If your child is having a school lunch during the week we would appreciate the money on the Monday. Should your child be arriving late because of a doctor’s appointment for example, and would like a school lunch, please let us know before 10.00am on the day, as we cannot guarantee there will be a meal for them if they arrive after that time. The cost of school dinner is currently £2.00 per day. Children can also bring a packed lunch to school.

There is a mid-morning break of 15 minutes for all the children. At this time children are encouraged to eat fruit or vegetables. This snack in N – Y2 is paid for with a weekly contribution of £1.00 and Y3 – Y6 can bring their own fruit/vegetable snack in or buy fruit from the Snack Shack (20p an item of fruit)..
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Contacts
The office is open daily from 8am to 3pm –  Tel - 01443 875516
It is important that the school has a telephone number where you can be contacted during the school day in the case of an emergency, and the name and telephone number of your child’s doctor. If there is any change in this information, please notify the school office immediately.

Attendance and Absence
If your child is absent from school (even if it’s only for one morning or one afternoon) then please inform the school in writing or by telephone giving the reason for this absence. Failure to do this means then the absence is unauthorised. 

Full attendance is encouraged and if your child is not going to be in school then you need to telephone the office with the reason and give your child a note explaining their absence when they return to school

Attendance figures for last academic year – 

September 2017 – July 2018 

 93.8%

                    



     
 1.00% Unauthorised absence






     
 5.15% Authorised absence
The school can only authorise absences for the following reasons:

· Illness

· Visits to the dentist or doctor

· Personal or family circumstances

· Visiting another school

· Religious observance
Holidays
If you wish to take your child on holiday in school time, please complete a form for the Headteacher to grant permission.  School can give up to ten days authorised absence, if the child’s attendance is above 95%
We are committed to providing the very best education possible for your child. There is a close link between attendance and progress. We are committed to both the Local Authority and local school agreement on parents requesting additional time for holidays outside the normal 13 weeks holiday across the year.

	Autumn Term 2018
	

	Term starts
	Monday 4 September 2018

	Half term starts
	Monday 26 October 2018

	Half term ends
	Friday 2 November 2018

	Term ends
	Friday 21 December 2018

	Spring Term 2019
	

	Term starts
	Monday 7 January 2019

	Half term starts
	Monday 25 February 2019

	Half term ends
	Friday 1 March 2019

	Term ends
	Friday 12 April 2019

	Summer Term 2019
	

	Term starts
	Monday 29 April 2019

	Closed for May Day Bank Holiday
	Monday 7 May 2019

	Half term starts
	Monday 27 May 2019

	Half term ends
	Friday 31 May 2019

	Term ends
	Monday 22 July 2019


‘The relationship with parents is strong. Parents are regularly informed about the work that their children are doing in school. The active ‘Friends of Deri Primary School’ contribute well to the financial and social wellbeing of the school. The school encourages parents to support pupils at all times.’
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The Curriculum
The school makes use of National Curriculum of Wales, the Foundation Phase Framework for Children’s Learning for 3-7 year olds in Wales, the Literacy and Numeracy Framework (LNF), the Digital Competence Framework (DCF) and Donaldson’s Success Futures.  It is these documents and their programmes of study and school curriculum guidelines, which provide the basis for planning and teaching at our school.  Alongside these we use the appropriate documentation for PSE and the Agreed Syllabus for RE.  The school plans for cross curricular and discrete teaching and learning activities.  A four-year rolling programme of themes and topics for each year group/class is planned to take account of children’s interests, their stage of development, curriculum coverage and continuity and progression.

Above all we believe that the curriculum must be broad, balanced and challenging, whilst helping the school to develop each child’s full potential - physically, intellectually, socially and emotionally. We believe that individual children tackle different tasks at different speeds. Tasks must be set which are appropriate to the ability of the individual so that learners can achieve and yet still be challenged and extended. These must always be relevant to the interests, needs and experiences of the learner and allow for a variety of approaches. The school are incorporating the success futures curriculum into the teaching and learning with the core purposes; Ambitious, capable learners, Enterprising, creative contributors, Ethical, informed citizens and healthy, confident individuals at the for front of our planning.
Within each class children are taught in groups, pairs, as a whole class and individually. Each teacher employs a variety of methods. Sometimes it is “formal”, direct teaching; sometimes a more open-ended investigation could be in progress which draws on children’s first-hand experiences; the learning could be through an integrated approach or by subject teaching. 

Welsh

The subject of Welsh as a language is delivered to all pupils in the form of a series of lessons and incidentally throughout the school day.  A support teacher comes in to help us, although we are very fortunate to have members of staff who are Welsh speakers. Welsh culture is a part of cross curricular links through all subjects.  We take part in many activities such as Llangrannog, Urdd fun days and residentials, Saint David’s Day and many others.

Religious Education and Collective Worship
Religious Education is seen as an integral part of the whole curriculum and school ethos. The emphasis is to develop the skills, attitudes and knowledge that will help children understand the spiritual dimensions of life and to enable them to make mature and reasoned judgements. In addition to their class work the children attend an act of collective worship (assembly) each day.

The county has an agreed policy, which is followed by the school. Parents wishing to withdraw their children from these lessons and/ or assemblies should consult the Head Teacher.  Assemblies are conducted on a daily basis and are based essentially on Christian beliefs but we do acknowledge and seek to teach respect for people of other religions, races, colours and languages. On a Friday we hold an achievement assembly whereby we celebrate achievements both in/outside school.  We encourage links with industry and members of the community in our ‘Job of the Month’ assemblies.
The role of play in the curriculum
At Deri Primary School, we believe that play is an important part of a good childhood and also important in raising standards within the school. We have embarked on an ambitious programme to develop exciting play spaces that can be used throughout the school day, including an Outdoor classroom for the Early Years, a Wild-Life area with sensory garden, raised beds for planting vegetables, outdoor stage, an adventure playground, and a Forest School site including a fire pit.
Teachers are able to use the grounds and play areas to integrate play within their topic plans right across the curriculum. School leaders work closely with children when developing the new play areas and children's enjoyment is reflected in their improved attendance and behaviour. 
‘Foundation Phase pupils make good use of the outdoor environment, which impacts positively on their understanding and enjoyment of learning.’
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Forest School 
Forest School is a unique way of building independence and self-esteem. It originated in Sweden as a way of teaching children about the natural world. The Forest School ethos focuses on developing emotional and social benefits of education. Learning and teaching strategies are used to raise self-esteem, develop confidence, independence and language and communication skills in a natural environment.

We work on the Deri Primary school site but also use local woodland nearby. We go out in all weathers, exploring and learning about the seasons and environment changes. Suitable waterproof clothing is provided by the school so that children can get the most out of the messy opportunities! 
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The children take part in a range of activities, including identification of flora and fauna, problem-solving, games and sculpture. They are taught how to safely make a small fire for cooking on as well as how to build a range of shelters using basic materials. 
They are also taught how to use full-size adult tools such as saws, drills and pen-knives safely i to make items such as toasting forks and tree ‘cookies’ (name plates made from a slice of   wood and hung on a string).
An important aspect of Forest School is giving children an opportunity to take risks. However, an essential part of the Forest School Leader’s role is to ensure that these risks are carefully assessed and monitored regularly.  All the activities and sites used are very carefully risk-assessed and you receive further information if the children will be leaving the school site. Health and safety issues are identified in the risk assessment and children are made very clear of the expectations and boundaries. 
All Forest School leaders are qualified in Outdoor Education First Aid.
Residential and Educational Visits
We are committed to providing out-of-school learning opportunities for our children. Educational visits enable us to take children’s learning onto a higher level and provide them with learning experiences that they will be telling their grandchildren about! 
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As well as the range of day trips we plan to support the curriculum, we also arrange a residential trip for our Year 5 and 6 children either to Llanagranog or Gilwern.
The children have the opportunity to take part in a range of activities, including kayaking, canoeing, orienteering, skiing, tobogganing, horse riding, trampolining, go-karting, quad biking, swimming and bush-craft, which test their ability to communicate, negotiate and push themselves both physically and mentally.
Charging and Remission Policy

A donation may be requested to cover the cost of some educational visits.  If we do not have enough funds to cover the costs such visits may be cancelled.
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‘The school provides a good range of stimulating learning experiences, which meet the needs of pupils well.’

Estyn July 2012
Standards of behaviour
In any community there are rules of general behaviour, which are for everyone’s safety and well-being. Your child will soon understand these general rules, as they will clearly be explained. We aim to develop a growing sense of responsibility in all pupils and encourage self-discipline and respect and consideration of others.

Should any lapses in behaviour occur these would be dealt with in an appropriate manner and parents consulted when necessary.  Staff are aware of the relevant procedures which are stated in the school policy documents.

It is hoped that parents would always support the school in maintaining high standards of discipline and behaviour. We are determined that all children are treated fairly and that bullying is unaccepted. Any incidents are treated in line with the school bullying policy.

Parents are also asked to sign our home/school agreements which have been drawn up in consultation with parents to ensure that it is both fair and workable. We acknowledge the importance of parental involvement and actively encourage parental support.  

When your child starts school you will be asked to sign up to the Home-School agreement, which sets out the expectations for child, parent and school as follows:

The Parents:

I / We shall try to:

· See that my child goes to school regularly, on time and properly equipped, including PE kits;
· Notify the school when my child is absent;
· Support the school’s policies and guidelines on Discipline and Behaviour;
· Support my child in homework and other opportunities for home learning;
· Let the school know about any issues that might affect my child’s work or behaviour;
· Attend parents’ evening and discussions about my child’s progress;
· Ensure that my child wears correct school uniform, including no jewellery;
· Respect confidentiality as regards other children;
· Inform the school immediately if I have any concerns regarding my child.
The School will:

· Provide a broad and balanced curriculum that meets the individual needs of your child, including those with Special Education Needs (SEN);

· Ensure all children in our care are safe and secure;

· Ensure that your child has the opportunity to achieve their full potential as a valued member of the school community;

· Let parents know about any concerns or problems that affect their child;

· Set and monitor homework tasks periodically;

· Ensure that all complaints are handled sensitively and responded to appropriately;

· Keep parents informed about school activities through regular letters home, news-sheets and notices about special events to increase communication;

· Ensure that the Discipline/Behaviour Policy will be applied at all times.

The Pupil will:

· Wear the appropriate school uniform;

· Follow the school rules;

· Work hard at all times to achieve their full potential.
Housepoints
All our children are placed into one of our three houses: Ogilvie (white), Darran (green) and Groesfaen (Red). Pupils receive house-points for good behaviour, hard work/effort, and kindness to others. At the end of each week, the points from each house are counted and the winning house receives a treat at the end of each term.. Our reward trips have been designed to provide new experiences for the children in each house we have been ice-skating, a visit to the cinema and a visit to soft play.
Home Learning
We believe that children benefit from home learning. We also 
believe that this should be offered in a way that doesn’t cause stress or difficulties at home. As a result, we have devised Home Learning challenges that support the learning in school and encourage a creative approach. Teachers are very aware that some pupils find homework very difficult so we ensure that there is time for children or parents to see your teacher if this is the case. Subjects such as reading, multiplication tables and spelling are areas that home can support at all times. If you have any questions as how to best support your child, your son or daughters class teacher will be able to help. Hearing your child read and recording this in their home/school reading record; encouraging them to practise their multiplication tables, are also important ways in which you can help your child with their learning.
Parent / teacher co-operation

How can you help your child and the school?

1. Read and talk to each other as much as possible.

2. Write your child’s name on ALL items of clothing.

3. Support school functions and meetings.

4. Encourage and help your child to complete homework tasks.

If you have ANY concerns at all about ANYTHING please let us know.  If we don’t know we can’t help.

Are parents welcomed into school to help voluntarily?

We are always grateful to parents who are able to help in school, and many find it satisfying to spend a few hours either on a regular or an occasional basis. We are always looking for helpers to work with children to improve their reading skills.

Friends of the School

This association has been established for many years and has provided the school with numerous items including books, equipment, computer suite and it funds school visits.  We recognise their hard work and commitment and we would welcome any one who would like to be a member.  Please contact the school if you are interested in helping.

The Friend’s motto is: ‘A small school with a Big heart’ and this certainly applies to the ethos of involving ourselves wholeheartedly in developing community links.

‘Throughout the school, pupils’ behaviour is exemplary and they have developed a real understanding of how to look after themselves and others.’
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School Council
· An inclusive, structured, meeting time for discussion and decision-making
· An opportunity for children to raise issues and concerns
· An opportunity for staff to consult all pupils
Why have a School Council?

· To help children develop responsible attitudes

· To improve behaviour

· To create a feeling of belonging, encourage listening to others and develop self-confidence

· To improve pupil/teacher relationships

· To give children hands-on experience of curriculum issues including PHSE and Citizenship
How does the School Council work?

A teacher leads the meetings once a fortnight. Children are encouraged to listen to each other, respond to questions and share their ideas with the group.
The agenda for every meeting is the same each week:
1. Successes

2. Learning Points

3. Problems and Solutions

Minutes and agendas are displayed on the ‘school council’ board. The outcomes of these meetings are fed back to the headteacher. 
‘The school listens carefully to the ideas and opinions of pupils. Through the work of a variety of councils and committees, pupils have, for example, contributed to the development of the outdoor environment.’
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Extra-Curricular Activities
At Deri Primary School we are committed to creating un-limited opportunities for all our pupils.  We provide a wealth of extra-curricular activities for children of all ages during and after school. We offer a diverse range that makes the most of our excellent resources and staff knowledge and expertise. We are particularly proud of our Eco Club and we have achieved Platinum Flag status. Details of clubs on offer are sent out at the beginning of each term. All teachers run clubs as well as outside providers.
Additional Educational Needs
We at Deri recognise that although every child has individual needs, some children need extra support over and above the day to day activities of the class which they are in. Arrangements are made for these children who are on our Special Educational Needs register. This is coordinated by our ALNCo (Additional Learning Needs Coordinator). We have a SEN policy which is in line with the Code of Practice for Wales.

Looked after Children
Mrs A James (in conjunction with Mr P. Hamer) has the responsibility for promoting the educational achievement of looked after children (pupils in public care).

The school has an adopted policy and the designated teacher oversees the school’s work in relation to LAC, transfer educational information between agencies and individuals and checks that each child has a Personal Education Plan.

Child Protection

The headteacher is responsible for child protection.  This is a sensitive area and we follow county guidelines in such cases.  For further information please contact the school or see our Safeguarding leaflets at the entrance.

Accessibility Discrimination and Disability Act

We have adopted a policy on the above and have accessibility plan.  We are a fully inclusive school and will endeavour to meet everyone’s needs in the best possible way.  We have a Resource Base which caters for children requiring a specialist placement in Caerphilly.  The school has a disabled parking bay, disabled access and disabled toilet and shower facilities.

Basic Skills

We have achieved the Basic Skills Quality Standard.  We place a high emphasis on the children’s ability to communicate and we have a comprehensive skills policy.

‘Every child matters within the school and everyone has the opportunity to participate in all its activities. This ethos of inclusivity is a great strength.’
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Reporting to parents
At the end of each academic year, each child will bring home a written report. This will include information about the progress made and targets for the future. Parents are offered two consultation evenings throughout the year to discuss their child’s progress in each subject and an opportunity to discuss the end of year report. Parents are free to make an appointment at any time during the year to discuss children’s progress. We have a Monitoring and Assessment policy, which is reviewed regularly and set targets for every child.
Transfer to Secondary School

Pupils from Deri Primary transfer to Heolddu Comprehensive. The county provides a booklet on admission arrangements in the Autumn term of year 6. This provides information about the school, selection details and a form which parents need to complete. We liaise with the secondary schools chosen by parents, to ensure that the children’s needs are made known to their new school before the formal transfer of the pupil’s record.

Car Parking

The very limited space available for parking within the school grounds is reserved for staff only. In the interest of child safety we would ask all parents parking in neighbouring roads to ensure that they keep the school entrance clear at all times and that they do not park on the pavement, or on the yellow zig zags. Except for the children in the resource base class or parents/children using the disabled parking, children must not enter school through the staff car park due to Health & Safety Regulations. 

What happens if………

My child is ill?

Unfortunately we cannot administer any medicines or tablets, but you can come in at the appropriate time to give them yourself. The only exceptions are inhalers for which your child should take responsibility. Children with chronic conditions such as diabetes and asthma will be considered as special cases.

In the event of a serious accident occurring in school, every effort will be made to contact a parent before referral to a doctor or Prince Charles Hospital. For this reason it is essential that you keep the school informed of any changes in home or work telephone numbers. If your child is unwell in school and needs to go home, it is essential that we have the name and telephone number of a contact should a parent not be available. If we have a mobile number for you, please make sure it is switched on during school hours.

My child is late getting to school?

All pupils who are late, for whatever reason, must report to the office on arrival. This is for the health and safety of pupils and staff.  The entry system is based on a buzzer/intercom procedure and all visitors are requested to sign the visitor’s book.

Sex Education

The governors have agreed that Sex Education should be sensitively integrated into our curriculum through our Sense/PSE Policy. Aspects are dealt with across the years, but maturation and human reproduction are usually covered in year 5 and 6.  The school nurse and trained staff give a “growing up talk” to pupils in their final term of Primary School.  

Equal Opportunities

There are a wide variety of policies in school relating to the curriculum and equal opportunities issues, such as race equality, behaviour, and child protection.  We are a fully inclusive school.   Arrangements and access for children with disabilities will be discussed with the parents and LEA, as is current practice.

What do I do if I have a concern?

As we emphasise excellent partnerships with parents, we hope that any problems and concerns will be dealt with both speedily and informally.  The school’s governing body take all complaints seriously and the complaints procedure has been developed to follow three easy steps.  The full version of the school complaints procedure is available on request from the school but the basic pathway is as follows:

Step 1 – Informal Stage – contact the headteacher of the school (the vast majority of complaints are resolved at this stage)

Step 2 – Formal Stage – written complaints are addressed to Mrs Annette Goss, Chair of Governors at the school, where they are thoroughly investigated and a written response produced 

Step 3 – School Complaints Committee – if a complainant is unhappy with the investigation a written request can be sent to the Clerk of Governors to convene the Complaints Committee of the Governing Body where the complaint will be reviewed

There are also other statutory processes for complaints and appeals relating to the curriculum, Special Educational Needs (SEN), religious worship, admissions, exclusions, staff grievance, teacher capability and staff disciplinary matters.       

Security

All visitors are required to sign the register in the foyer and wear a visitor badge.  This allows us to know who is in the building for pupil and staff security and in the event of a fire or other emergency.  The person responsible for any health and safety issues is the headteacher who should be informed of any issues.  All main doors are closed during the school day and the gates are shut during play-times. 

School Comparative Information 2014-210
FP & KS2
Foundation Phase Performance
·  There were 15 pupils in the 2018 Y2 cohort (9 boys & 6 girls,1 boy and 1 girl in SRB classroom ).

· 1 pupils were on SA and 2 pupils were statemented
% LO5+  Performance
	
	2014
	2015
	2016
	2017
	2018
	Wales 2017

	LLC
	77.8
	55.6/83
	64.3/75
	81.8/90
	80/92
	88

	MD
	83.3
	55.6/83
	71.4/83.3
	90.9/95
	87/100
	90

	PSD
	77.8
	66.7/100
	78.6/91.6
	90.9/100
	87/100
	95

	FPI
	77.8
	55.6/83
	64.3/75
	81.8/90
	73/85
	87


%LO6+  Performance
	
	2014
	2015
	2016
	2017
	2018
	Wales 2017

	LLC
	33.3
	33.3/50
	21.4/25
	27.3/30
	13/15
	38

	MD
	16.7
	33.3/50
	21.4/25
	31.8/35
	13/15
	39

	PSD
	38.9
	22.2/50
	42.9/50
	40.9/45
	33/38
	61


Key Stage 2 Performance 

· There were 15 pupils in the 2018 Y2 cohort (10 boys & 5 girls).

· 5 pupils were on SA and 1 pupil was statemented
Level 4+ Performance
	
	2014
	2015
	2016
	2017
	2018
	Wales 2017

	English 
	88.9
	100
	100
	100
	87
	91

	 Maths 
	88.9
	100
	100
	90
	93
	92

	Science
	88.9
	100
	100
	100
	87
	92

	Welsh
	
	91
	100
	70
	80
	81

	CSI
	88.9
	100
	100
	90
	87
	90


Level 5+ Performance
	
	2014
	2015
	2016
	2017
	2018
	Wales 2017

	English 
	44.4
	45.5
	50
	40
	33
	45

	 Maths 
	33.3
	45.5
	37.5
	20
	27
	47

	Science
	44.4
	45.5
	37.5
	30
	27
	46

	Welsh
	
	9
	25
	30
	33
	28


Where can I obtain more information?

We are, of course, only able to give a very limited amount of information in this prospectus. Please feel free to ask a member of staff if you require fuller information on either practical arrangement or on the school’s curriculum.

Parents are welcome to come into school by prior appointment in order to view our formal written policies and documents. These might include the latest ESTYN report, schemes of work and both curriculum and more general policies.

All the information contained within this prospectus was correct at this time of printing.

Whist every endeavour will be made to keep this document up-to-date, changes may have occurred since its publication.  Parents will be informed of any changes by text and newsletter.

P. Hamer (Headteacher) – September 2018
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